Ospringe Parish Council
The Annual Parish Council meeting was held on Wednesday 16th May 2018 at the Church of St Peter and St Paul, Water Lane, Ospringe.  The meeting commenced at 8.00pm
Present:
A Keel – Chairman
H Williams
J Dean-Kimili 
S Wright
[bookmark: _Hlk500505118][bookmark: _Hlk500529042]A Greason 
C Elworthy

K. Lockwood Clerk
Apologies:
B Flynn
R Simmons
Cllr A Bowles
Cllr C Prescott
042/18 Public Participation
There was one member of the public in attendance who addressed the Parish Council before the transaction of the rest of the Council’s business. The member of the public’s first concern was that Faversham Town Council were supporting a proposed Ospringe Bypass which would benefit the town but be detrimental to the Parish of Ospringe.  The member of the public in his address to the Council appealed for their support and gave an account of previous bypass plans. For example, a two way carriageway road bypass had previously been proposed but thrown out by KCC because it would have taken up too much land and spoiled the setting of Ospringe Church. It was noted that there had been a shift in the last 30 years towards a bypass, and especially in the last 2 to 3 years with the Salters Lane and Perry Court developments the support had grown for a bypass.  However, a bypass cutting across the Syndale valley and connecting to the A251 would also cause its own problems and would not necessary solve the traffic issues in and around Faversham. The member of the public’s second concern was about the numbers of cars parked along the Brogdale Road right up to the motorway bridge during events held at Brogdale Farm.  The overspill car park does not provide adequate parking facility during popluar events.  During the recent Cherry Festival vehicles had parked across his entrance which had caused him particular personal concern in case emergency vehicles would not be able to gain access to his property.  The member of the public asked the Council to take the issue up with SBC as he had been in contact but not received a satisfactory reply.
043/18 Election of Officers 
The Chairman proposed that Chris Elsworthy be co opted as Parish Councillor. Seconded by R Simmons. The acceptance form was signed and the Clerk provided Cllr C Elworthy with a disclosure of members’ interests form to complete.

The nomination of A Keel as Chairman was made by Cllr H Williams and seconded by Cllr S Wright.
Cllr Keel accepted and thanked the Council for their continuing support.  The declaration was signed.

The Chairman proposed Cllr B Flynn as Vice Chairman and Cllr A Greason seconded.

Appointment of Representatives to outside bodies:
KALC Swale Area Committee -Cllr J Dean-Kimili
Chairman to approach Cllr R Simmons to see if she would be willing to be the other representative.
Cllr A Greason was happy to continue as Footpath Officer.

Cllr A Greason said that due to other commitments he would have some difficulty attending meetings in the next 12 months but wanted to continue to support the Chairman and the Council.
The Chairman thanked all the councillors for their commitment to the Parish Council and acknowledged that they had other responsibilities. 
044/18 Dispensations
Cllrs J Dean-Kimili, A Greason, S Wright, H Williams, R Simmons, B Flynn and the Chairman A Keel have been granted dispensations to deal with matters relating to the setting of the precept.

The Chairman raised the need to extend the dispensation for the Chairman A Keel, Cllrs A Greason and B Flynn as members of the VAC to release A Keel, Cllr A Greason and Cllr B Flynn to discuss matters related to the VAC and outline planning permission for the Village Hall.
045/18 Signing of the Minutes
The Parish Council meeting in April had been cancelled due to being inquorate. The Chairman had considered rescheduling another meeting but concluded that matters could await the next scheduled meeting.  

All were in agreement for the Chairman to sign the Minutes as a true record of the business transacted at the Parish Council Meeting held on 7th March 2018.
046/18 Matters arising
17/506603/REM land at Perry Court:- The Council noted that there had been lots of activity on the development site.
Gateposts erected along the frontage of the Cherry Orchards halfway along the Eastling Road:-the Council are concerned that there will be future activity on this site.
Hilltop Farm Appeal:-The Chairman had attended the hearing.  Cllr A Bowles had also attended. There had been a structured discussion chaired by the Planning Inspector. There were inconsistencies in what the applicants said. The decision is awaited.
Highway Matters:-Regarding the potholes Gary Gibbs was doing his best.  He had a new budget as of 31st March. The Council would return to the signage at either end of Porter’s Lane at the next meeting.
Litter bin outside Champion Hall:-The Chairman had chased this up and a new bin with an ashtray on the top will be installed.
Bus Consultation:-The Bus consultation had been cancelled however the Council would monitor the situation.  It was raised whether the Council should engage with Eastling as the bus route goes through the village as far as Stalisfield and serves those communities.  It was suggested that the development at Perry Court could increase demand for the bus service.
Action: Clerk to email Kingsman Coaches to see if there was interest in running a service serving Perry Court.

GDPR:- it was noted that NALC are currently debating whether it is necessary for Parish Councils to appoint a DPO but PCs  would still be required to comply with the rest of the legislation.  This was still a work in progress for the Council although the Clerk has been preparing a data audit in readiness for the GDPR.    
The Litterpick:- had to be cancelled due to lack of Councillor availability and finding a mutually convenient date.
Village Hall Planning application:- had achieved planning consent with conditions attached.
Lighting:- EDF and electricity bills .EDF had charged for late payment but had refunded this after it was pointed out that the direct debit had been cancelled without the Council’s knowledge. It was noted that EDF are to increase their rates.  It was acknowledged that the Council may have to look around for an alternative supplier. The need at some point in the future to renew the streetlighting infrastructure was discussed, and this would require expenditure.  The lighting grant can be used to offset Streetlights’ quarterly charge but does not cover replacement.
Lorrywatch – The Council had asked for a sign and a weight restriction to be installed at the Ashford Road and Porters Lane junction to discourage HGVs.
Action: Chairman to follow up with Gary Gibbs

Noticeboard:-It was mentioned at the last VAC meeting that The Alma public house were going to put a noticeboard on the Village Green which would be available for the VAC and others to use.
047/18 Accounts 2017-18 Annual Governance and Audit
It was agreed that the Council should exempt itself from the annual external audit and limited assurance review as it met all the criteria required.
The Council unanimously resolved to dispense with the external audit for the 2017-18 accounts but to keep the decision under review on a yearly basis at every annual audit.

(I) The Chairman and Clerk signed the certificate of Exemption on behalf of the Council.
(II) The Council considered and approved the Annual Governance statement (Section 1 of the Annual Return) for the year ending 31 March 2018.  The Chairman and Clerk signed the Statement on behalf of the Council.
(III) The Council considered and approved the Accounting Statements (Section 2 of the Annual Return) and the supporting documents provided by the RFO who prior to the meeting had signed Section 2 of the Annual Return for 2017-18.  The Chairman signed the Statement on behalf of the Council.
(IV) The Chairman and Clerk signed the Bank reconciliation.

The Internal Auditor had visited the Clerk and carried out the Internal Audit of the Accounts.  The Council noted the Internal Auditor’s report.
048/18 Finance
Payments for Approval retrospectively:
Current account:
Chq No  1370 Clerk’s pay 							£543.40
Chq No  1371 ACRK subscription 						£40.00
Chq No  1372 Clerk’s expenses 							£14.98

Allotment account:
Chq No  0306 St John’s College, allotment rent					£500.00
Chq No  0307 Chairman’s expenses						£95.00
					
Payments for Approval:
Current Account:
Chq No  1373For use of the Church hall 						£20.00
Chq No	  1374 Diane Malley for Payroll services					£67.00
Chq  No  1375 Streetlights – lighting maintenance 				£231.78 
Chq  No  1376 KALC subscription 2018-19					£277.32
Chq  No  1377 Internal Auditor invoice						£150.00
Allotment Account:
Chq  No  0308 Tony Holie for mowing and strimming				£80.00
Chq  No  0309 Tony Holie Honorarium						£280.00

Current Account Receipts –
SBC Precept and lighting grant half year						£4,465.00
Allotments Receipts-none reported.

Insurance policy:- It was resolved that the Council renew its 3 year agreement with Aviva. It was noted that BHIB had taken over as broker from Aon.  Cheque to be approved.   

049/18 Parish Councillor Vacancies
There remains one vacancy.
050/18 Planning
[bookmark: _GoBack]2 Little Kennaways Stalisfield Road Ospringe 18/502044/agric for Prior Notification for erection of proposed Agricultural Barn. For it's prior approval to: -Siting, design and external appearance.  It was noted that the application made in 2012 had been approved but had expired.  Using the same procedure for a structure partially built.   It was noted that the applicant had made 2 full applications last year;1 was withdrawn and the other had expired. Some parishioners were concerned about this  latest application.  The Council has strong concerns about this application. First, the physical appearance of the building, which has already been partially constructed so its footprint and location on the escarpment are clearly visible. The council considers the barn of inappropriate height (over 21 feet to the proposed roof ridge) and scale, especially for the location on the slope and in the AONB. We also raise concern at the proposed usage as stated in the application having regard to the previous applications for this building. The current application refers to agricultural usage of the barn for the storage of hay, farm machinery and for the over wintering of animals; this differs from the usage stated in previous applications. For example, in a previous application it was proposed that the first floor be used for office space for a building business.  Also, in the report carried out by the applicant's consultants Kent Wildlife Trust Land Management Advisory Services in September last year and submitted in support of that application it was stated that “Horses are the predominant grazing animal...” and not agricultural. This accords with local observations duly documented over the years.
051/18 Localism and community assets
This would be discussed at the next meeting.
052/18 Correspondence
The Clerk had circulated all correspondence prior to the meeting.
053/18 Members’ reports None reported.
054/18 Any other business
No other business was brought to the meeting.

The meeting ended at 10.22pm.
Next meeting: Wednesday 13th June at 7.30pm.
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